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As I sit here writing my first presidential pondering, the AALL annual meeting in 
Chicago is only days away.  Conference season is upon us, and it is my favorite time of 
year as a librarian.  I love the hustle and bustle of conferences.  Meeting new people, 
getting new ideas, visiting a new city, and of course, conference food.  I have always 
found conferences to be a great way to learn from my colleagues, recharge my batteries, 
and allow me to tackle the upcoming school year with a renewed sense of purpose. 
 
Our joint annual meeting with SWALL in April was extremely successful!  The SEAALL 
program committee, Alison Rosenberg, Franklin Runge, and Laura Scott, worked with 
the SWALL program committee to select an amazing slate of programs for our 2016 
annual meeting.  This year, we assigned topics to each session to help attendees select 
the program content that was of the most interest to them.  The joint annual meeting 
also allowed us the opportunity to network with our southwestern colleagues.   
 
Dallas was a great city to have a conference.  Thank you to Ed Hart, chair of local 
arrangements, and the folks at UNT Dallas and Southern Methodist University for 
hosting.  The reception at the Perot Museum was enjoyable and we were also able to 
take a tour of the George W. Bush Presidential Library, located on the SMU campus.   
Through the work of our community service committee, led by Kris Niedringhaus, 
SEAALL members donated books to the Reading Partners of North Texas, an 
organization dedicated to helping elementary-aged children with their reading skills. 
 
Conferences also signify a time of transition.  I would like to thank our outgoing 
members of the SEAALL executive board: Francis Norton, past president; Nichelle 
Perry, secretary; and Melanie DuBard, member-at-large.  A special thank you is also in 
order to outgoing committee chairs and committee members.  SEAALL is such a great 
organization because of the level of dedication and service our members provide. 
 
And speaking of service, many SEAALL committees are hard at work already!  We     

have  a new poster that we can use at AALL and SEAALL conferences.  We are also in   

the process of populating our digital archives at the University of Kentucky College of 

Law Library.  This information will be available at  http://uknowledge.uky.edu/seaall/.  

I look forward to reconnecting with you at future conferences. 
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Editor’s Bit 

A day without Internet access 
 

On Monday, May 9, 2016, at approximately 8:35 a.m., the power went out in the 

Florida Supreme Court building.  The emergency generator kicked on almost 

immediately, but the power surge damaged a router which brought down several 

servers.  (Blah, blah, blah.)  All employees in the building, including justices, staff 

attorneys, the clerk’s office, and staff in the state-wide personnel, budget, and finance 

and accounting offices were suddenly without Internet access, including use of 

external email.  Internal email and phone service were working, 

As the morning wore on, with no fix, it occurred to me that we were actually, finally, 

living through that fabled day when the Internet would go down and people would 

have to use books for legal research!  I sat back and waited.  And waited. 

Finally, one of the staff attorneys called to ask if it was possible to do legislative 

history research in print.  I assured him that it was, so he and his law-school intern 

came to the library, and I walked them through the entire process in the books.  They 

were researching the claim that a criminal statute was unconstitutionally vague, so 

they started by looking at current and older versions of the statute.  They both told 

me that they knew what a pocket part was, but I don’t know if either had ever 

actually used one.  The young lawyer and the even-younger intern seemed genuinely 

interested in, and a little amazed by, the process.  I saw the intern researching 

legislative history in the books weeks later, and she told me that it had become her 

favorite kind of research!  Who knew? 

Another staff attorney was working on an attorney’s fees case that day, and asked if 

she could Shepardize in print.  I had to think for a minute to remember whether or 

not we still had the current Florida Shepard’s in print.  We don’t have any others, but 

we do still have that set.  The attorney came to the library, I directed her to Shepard’s, 

and then had to remind myself which supplements we needed before I could show 

her how to do it.  Next time I saw her, she was pulling Southern 2nd’s off the shelf and 

making notes!  On a yellow legal pad!  I asked her how she liked going old-school, and 

she said she enjoyed it.  Who knew?  

Internet access was fully restored just after 5 p.m.  I have worked at the Florida 

Supreme Court Library for over 10 years, and, as far as I know, this is the only time 

we have lost Internet access for an entire day.  That one fateful day didn’t stop the 

wheels of justice, but I’m not sure what would have happened the next day. 
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It’s who we are 
The amazing cooperation, commitment, and 
determination demonstrated by those who 
made that transition so successful remain key 
strands of our organizational “DNA” today.  The 
current law library team of just three librarians 
and four staff has served together through feast, 
famine, fallout, and favor, for over fifteen years.  
Despite the budget, enrollment, and content 
delivery challenges of the past decade, and 
perhaps spurred on by them, I have seen my 
colleagues consistently rise to the challenge, 
encouraging each other, enhancing task 
efficiencies, improving collections and the study  
 

 

 

Library Profiles 

The Regent University Law Library 
 

 

  

 

This summer, the law library 

celebrates its 30th anniversary on 

the beautiful Virginia Beach 

campus of Regent University.  Our 

beginnings, however, extend to a 

still earlier time, in a galaxy far, far 

away .  .  . Oh, but that’s a different 

legend in another format!  

  

 

Just seven years later, the school was gifted to 

Regent.  It took eleven semi-trailer trucks, 

including one refrigerated for microforms, to 

transport the law library collection.  A friend 

who worked there at the time recalls students, 

staff, and faculty turning out to pass the books 

in order, fire-brigade style, from the shelves, out 

the door, and across campus, to where boxes 

were being packed, labeled, and loaded on the 

trucks.  Thirteen hundred miles and three 

months later, the entire collection was shelved 

and available in its new Virginia home, just in 

time for classes.  

 

 

Origins 

The collection had its beginnings in 1979 as the library of the O. W. Coburn Law School 

in Tulsa, Oklahoma, which engaged Roy Mersky to help build the initial collection.   

mailto:margchr@regent.edu
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As a result of a major renovation, stacks have 

given way to open areas with soft seating, 

carrels are clustered into discrete nooks for 

quiet study, and nine former staff offices 

have become new study rooms for students.  

More recently, we have added more student 

carrels and refreshed seating throughout the 

library space.  Services have expanded, as 

well.  Although traditional JD enrollments 

are down, we now serve the research and 

instructional needs of a robust and growing 

M.A. program. 

 

 

 

Friends, Fun, and Family 

At Regent University Law Library, we love to 

celebrate.  When new chairs arrived, we 

hosted our first ‘Chair-ity’ event.  When walls 

were scheduled for removal to create our new 

entrance, we handed out spray chalk and 

encouraged patrons to express themselves (a 

la Berlin wall!) before hosting a sledge-

hammer party from which participants carried 

away pieces of the wall as souvenirs.  Of 

course, the dean got the first whack! 

 

 

 

Last year, we staged a school-wide game of Clue, 

replete with body outlines on the floor, suspects who 

looked suspiciously like the 1L professors, and 

wanted posters of the day. 

 

 

environment, and increasing 

both the quantity and quality of 

services provided to our users.   
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  One particularly special celebration this year 

occurred over the Christmas holiday.  A 

couple so fondly remembered their first 

meeting in the law library elevator, that they 

arranged to have photos taken there on the 

day of the wedding.  I was honored to open 

the building for them on their special day. 

We love to celebrate visitors anytime.  If you 

are ever in the Virginia Beach area, please do 

stop by! 
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Meet & Three

 

Meet…   

Hello all out there in library land.  This is Rachel Purcell writing in to say that I 

have happily joined the team at the University of Florida Levin College of Law 

Legal Information Center.  (Say that five times fast!)  My job title, “Information 

Management Librarian,” describes my main responsibility:  cataloging the 

metadata of our library’s resources in an accurate and complete manner to ensure 

findability in the library database.  However, I have the opportunity to participate 

in many diverse areas of the Legal Information Center.  In one day, I could man 

the reference desk, catalog new monographs, attend a university committee 

meeting, and research materials for an article.  This range of activities satisfies my 

ENFJ nature!  I’m most excited to begin teaching a 1L legal research course in the 

fall semester.  In truth, the desire to help students through these fast-paced three 

years of legal education was my main motivation to become a law librarian.  I 

hope to give my students the confidence to face all research needs of their future 

law career.  

When I’m asked the question, “Why be a librarian over a lawyer?” I explain that 

my job requires different traits than those of practicing attorneys.  Two important 

qualities include a strong appreciation for organization and the patience to work 

with multiple different facets of a large academic institution.  The rewards for this 

career are overwhelming – an academic lifestyle, working with intelligent law 

professors, teaching bright-eyed, inspired students, and generally doing positive 

things for people.   

The road to joining this profession was not straight and obvious.  I always knew I 

wanted to attend law school for the challenging curriculum and stimulating 

intellectual dialogue it would offer.  I did not realize until after law school that I 

did not ever want to leave.  During my law school career, I jumped around trying 

out various areas of law:  a short stint with a family law judge, volunteering at the 

public defender’s office, completing a foreign program in international law.  

However, I could not find where I fit into the legal profession.  My first post-law-

school job at a personal-injury firm only helped to cement my decision to leave 

the world of practicing attorneys.  At that point, enrolling in a program to 

complete a library degree only made sense.  I was a second-generation librarian 

raised in libraries and eager to return to academia. I spent a few years gaining 

experience as a law-firm librarian before landing my dream job at the University 

of Florida!  As a native Gainesvillian, I was extremely happy to return to my 

hometown and proud to work for the Gator Nation.   
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…and Three 

I geek out on some Harry Potter, so I thought it would be fun to share three 

magical spells to ease the troubles of everyday life.  Of course, there are the 

essentials:  expelliarmus to disarm your enemy, expecto patronum to shield 

yourself with a super cool spirit animal, and stupefy to knock out an opponent in a 

duel.  However, in the aftermath of Lord Voldemort’s threat of world domination 

and subsequent fall from power, the following practical spells are more likely to 

be beneficial in dealing with the minutia of daily work life: 

 

 
 

 

1.  Traffico dividere:  This handy spell is extremely useful on your commute 

home from work.  With a quick whip of the wand and whisper of this incantation, 

cars in front of you will magically part, allowing you to sail through the previously 

crowded streets towards your destination, quickly and without obstruction. 

2.  Vino aparecium:  Upon returning home 

from a laborious day at the library, this spell 

will help to alleviate some of the normal 

pressure of work life.  When reclining on a soft 

surface such as a couch or cushioned outdoor 

seating, simply recite these words to your 

raised hand and a glass containing a beverage of 

the fermented-grape-juice variety will appear.  

Be sure to prepare for the weight of both the 

glass and a sizeable amount of liquid that will 

suddenly come into being.  Red or white will 

depend on your mindset while performing the 

spell. 

3.  Mondaysus Obliteratem:  If you’ve ever had 

your lazy Sunday afternoon interrupted by 

anxious dread brought on by the sobering 

realization of the impending work week ahead, 

you can calm your apprehension by further 

procrastinating all of your future 

responsibilities.  Through the non-sense world 

of magic, this spell will effectively delete 

Monday from your upcoming week.  The former 

Monday will be substituted with an additional 

Sunday.  A word of caution for those using this 

spell:  Monday will have to occur eventually and 

its difficulty will be directly related to how 

many compounded Mondays you have erased.  

 


